	


CUMBRIA LEADERSHIP FORUM
Minutes of a meeting of the Cumbria Leadership Forum held on Friday 30 April 2010 at Penrith Leisure Centre, Penrith at 10.00 am. 
PRESENT

Mr E Martin (Chair) – Cumbria County Council
Mr RS Cole
-
Cumbria Police Authority

Mr W Collinge
-
Cumbria Association of Local Councils (CALC)

Mr T Heslop
-
Allerdale Borough Council

Mr B Jameson
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr W Jefferson
-
Lake District National Park Authority

Mr M Mitchelson
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr G Nicolson
-
Eden District Council

Mr J Richardson
-
Barrow Borough Council

Mr M Taylor
-
NHS Cumbria

Ms E Woodburn
-
Copeland Borough Council 

Also in attendance:-
Mr S Avery
-
University of Cumbria

Mrs J Currie
-
Cumbria County Council

Ms M Fallon
-
Cumbria County Council

Professor P McCaffrey
-
University of Cumbria

Ms J Monk
-
Eden District Council

Dr D Roberts
-
Cumbria County Council 
Mr Mitchelson chaired the meeting for the first two items on the agenda.  He welcomed Mr W Collinge, Mr E Martin and Mr M Taylor to the meeting, and everyone around the table introduced themselves.  Mr Collinge was substituting for Ms Holland.

The Chair paid tribute to Jim Buchanan, former Leader of the County Council, who passed away recently.  He was instrumental in the setting up of the Cumbria Leadership Forum and he would be sorely missed.

14. apologies for absence
Apologies for absence were received from Ms J Holland (substitute Mr W Collinge).  

15. minutes of previous meeting

RESOLVED,
that the minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 11 March 2010 be agreed as a true and accurate record.

Matters arising:

On Minute No 9 – Terms of Reference Forum members asked for the final version of the terms of reference to be issued in advance of the annual meeting in July so that partners could take these back to their individual organisations for agreement.  (Action: JC/All)
On Minute No 11.1 – RS 2010: Regional Strategy for England North West Dr Roberts thanked Cumbria Association of Local Councils for providing comments on the submission and these had been taken on board.  

Mr E Martin was then confirmed as the Chair of the Cumbria Leadership Forum.
16. university of cumbria

Mr E Martin was in the Chair from the point onwards.

The Cumbria Leadership Forum received a presentation from the Vice‑Chancellor of the University of Cumbria on the new business plan for the University.  

The University of Cumbria was created as an agent of transformational change in 2007.  The Vision of the University was:-

· To be an international centre of excellence in the education and training of teachers, health service professionals and the creative arts.

· To provide learning opportunities for all in the county who may benefit.

· To be one of the most admired universities in the country for next working with partners to regenerate our region and beyond.

· To be a source of pride for all the students, staff and the communities served.

The University was facing some major strategic challenges one of which was to revise the original Business Plan published in August 2008, as this was no longer appropriate in light of the credit crunch and economic down turn.  There was a need to revisit legacy issues with external funders and also to secure financial sustainability.  The new business plan was a long term plan from 2010 to 2020.  

To ensure financial recovery and organisational effectiveness the University was currently looking at a number of issues, including:-

· Reprofiling of Ambleside

· Voluntary severance scheme

· Course sustainability review

· New academic organisation

· Professional services review

· Deferred Caldew development

· Newton Rigg and FE, options review

To enable this to happen staff from the University would be working with partners to:-

· Make the most of the skills and abilities of the people of Cumbria
· Meeting employer skill requirements – including education, health, local authorities, policing

· Support civic bodies in enhancing community leadership

· Retain young talent in the region

· Meet the needs of the Cumbrian rural economy

· Increase and broaden access to cultural activities

· Engage with every school and college in the “low carbon Cumbria” initiative

· Develop Gateway West at Energus and Furness – Sustainable engineering; rural well-being

· Establish integrated sports, health and well-being provision with Carlisle CC at the new Sands Centre

· Establish a National Centre for the Outdoors at Ambleside

· Develop a financially robust and academically sound solution to FE in the Eden Valley

· Establish an International Study Abroad programme.
To ensure recovery happened the University of Cumbria would be:-

· Enhancing leadership capacity and capability of senior management and governance
· Developing and implementing effective performance management and financial management

· Reducing staff costs without harming basic operations or student experience

· Academic workforce development and re-engineering

· Every staff member with national excellence in one of the four scholarships

· Research Centres – international excellence with regional significance

· Streamlined course portfolio

· Demand-led, cost effective, high quality, comparator advantage

· Right-sizing and upgrading the estate

· Better space utilisation

· Master the 3Rs

· Student recruitment, retention and repeat business

· Be more entrepreneurial – diversifying income

· Instil a performance culture

· Including new ways of leading and managing
· Build up to the new identity
· Develop a Business and Community partnership programme

· Develop internationalisation

· Manage high expectations

· Local, regional and national political agendas

· Address efficiency savings

· 12.5% cut over three years.

The Vice-Chancellor said that to build a platform for future success he would be looking at a number of areas, including:-

· Investment priorities c.£23m (NWDA)
· ICT – e-administration and networked learning

· Estates – new build at Fusehill Street and Lancaster to provide high quality teaching space

· Community Partnership working – The Sands Centre, Sports Development, Carlisle

· Meeting Regional needs – enhancing our academic offer

· Centre of Excellence for Renewable Energy and Sustainable Engineering

· Centre of Excellence in Leadership Development

· Low carbon/sustainability and Logistics and Transport

· Underpinned by Cumbria Professional Model – CPD, performance management, achievement, recognition and reward
It was hoped that by 2013 there would be approximately 13,700 students at the University of Cumbria which would include 8,850 full‑time students.  The plan was for the University of Cumbria to be market leaders in forestry, primary education, medical imaging science, and sustainable engineering.  It was hoped that the academic portfolio would also include allied health, art and design and education professions, social work, sport, outdoor recreation and policing.  The University was also hoping to become community developers in farm management, tourism, youth and community.
The Vice-Chancellor explained that the University had the highest staff costs of any university in England, which was currently 73% of its total budget.  The inherited estate was in a poor state of repair and the University was currently losing £5.1m per year.  80% of this loss was in relation to further education and the University was currently seeking to work with Cumbria County Council to resolve this, as further education was not actually the responsibility of the University.  The University had been given a target to make savings of £10m by August 2010.  One of the major factors for resolution of the losses at Newton Rigg was to try to find another provider for the further education services provided there.  This work was ongoing.  The University’s Finance Director said the plans for Newton Rigg were about achieving a sustainable delivery not about closing it down.  There had been a number of expressions of interest which appeared positive and it was hoped a sustainable solution could be found.

Members felt it was important to have a clear brief on this for the Regional Leaders’ Forum, as Cumbria would need to speak with a single voice on this issue.  This briefing was required as soon as possible.  It was AGREED that this item be added to the agenda again for the next meeting of the Cumbria Leadership Forum being held on 1 July 2010.  

17. economy

The Cumbria Leadership Forum received a presentation from the County Council’s Corporate Director – Environment on issue for economic development within Cumbria.  Pre 2009 there were a number of organisations with responsibility for economic development including Cumbria Vision, West Lakes Renaissance and Carlisle Renaissance.  A review of these arrangements had been undertaken with the North West Development Agency and a number of statement of intent principles had been agreed, including:-
· Rationalisation of staff in CCC and CV re strategy and commissioning

· Single local leadership teams in West Cumbria, Barrow, Carlisle and East and South Cumbria

· Devolved delivery teams to support the above sharing expertise

· Single back office support arrangements

· Single accountable body

· Access resources from as many sources as possible

The Corporate Director – Environment outlined the current position for Cumbria Vision to the Cumbria Leadership Forum.  Cumbria Vision had an independent board commissioning the Cumbria Economic Strategy, with the Corporate Director – Environment acting as their principal adviser.  Cumbria County Council was now the employer and accountable body of Cumbria Vision but the company structure had currently been retained.  

Within Cumbria Vision four distinct delivery boards and teams had been established for local delivery, including:-

· Barrow Regeneration

· Eden and South Lakeland Forward

· Carlisle Renaissance
· Britain’s Energy Coast West Cumbria

The plan moving forward was for an outcome focused Cumbria Investment Plan, which would include:-

· Joint Investment Plan with NWDA

· Local Investment Plan with HCA

· European Funding Opportunities through Interreg, Venture Capital and Jessica

· Other funding ie Nuclear Partners, Transport
One of the CLF members still had concerns about the extent to which rural areas were included in funding etc, and felt there was scope for countywide collaboration for rural issues within the County.  The Corporate Director – Environment said there was a specific piece of work ongoing at the moment on rurality but this was not yet ready to bring to the Cumbria Leadership Forum.  It was AGREED that a Rural Regeneration paper would come back to a future meeting of the Cumbria Leadership Forum possibly in autumn 2010.  
18. nuclear issues

The County Council’s Corporate Director – Environment gave the CLF a presentation which covered nuclear issues affecting the county.  The key issues currently were:-
· Nuclear New Build

· Grid strengthening

· The future of the Sellafield site

· Geological Disposal Facility siting process

· Low Level Radioactive Waste
As part of the government’s Nuclear NPS the plans were for 10 new nuclear sites, deployed by 2025, 3 of which were in Cumbria.  To enable this to happen a major overhaul of the UK electricity grid was needed, the potential investment of which was thought to the in the region of £235 billion pounds by 2025.
Within Cumbria it was felt that the economic sustainability depended on energy/nuclear developments as well as its appeal as a good place to work and live.  Cumbria had the potential for 2 or 3 phases of nuclear power development from 2025 – 2050.  Construction of the first phase at Sellafield was expected around 2015.

The leader of Copeland Borough Council asked the forum to note that view of her authority differed from the view being out forward by the County Council.  The Corporate Director confirmed the views in the presentation were those of the County Council and agreed in future that any presentations to the CLF on nuclear should be joint to ensure all views within the county were considered.

The Chair of the Police Authority said that the future plans had major implications for policing in Cumbria, and the Corporate Director said she would be happy to talk to him outside of today’s meeting about this.

The Chair thanked the Corporate Director for her presentation.

19. housing

19.1
Local Investment Plan
The County Council’s Corporate Director – Environment presented a report which updated the forum with the progress with the work on the Homes & Communities Agency (HCA) Local Investment Plan 2010/11 and 2011/12.
As part of the LIP the HCA required a Local Investment Agreement (LIA) to be signed off by the sub region. The current working draft of the LIA had been attached as Appendix 2 to the report and the Corporate Director asked the CLF to consider how Cumbria could sign up to the LIA element of the LIP.  In the main the LIA clauses were not legally binding, but clauses at section 11 were. These were around the Freedom of Information requirements, agreements on Publicity and dispute resolution and the HCA required these to be legally signed off by the sub region.  

The forum discussed a number of options of how Cumbria could move forward with agreeing the LIA, and it was AGREED that the 6 district, LDNP and county council all signed the document individualy. 

The Chair thanked officers for the update.

19.2
Housing in Cumbria

The Assistant Director – Environmental Services gave the forum a presentation on housing issues for Cumbria.
Within the county there was a Cumbria Housing Executive Group which was chaired by Richard Turner from Eden District Council.  This group had wide representation and linked with the Regional Housing and Regeneration Board and the North West Housing Forum.

The challenges being faced for housing within Cumbria included:-

· The Economic situation and access to finance

· Changing demographics

· Identifying links between economy and housing

· Reducing public resources

· Optimising the role of housing in tackling climate change

· Low income

· Waiting lists for housing association and council homes

· Areas of low demand

· High levels of second/holiday homes in the county

· The condition of housing serious enough to impact on health

The Assistant Director asked the Cumbria Leadership Forum to support the Cumbria Housing Executive in the following ways:-

· Set a long term vision for housing in line with economic community and social plans

· Recognise and promote the positive contribution of housing to economic and social policy

· Political leadership at all levels in championing the importance of housing

· Develop confidence in Cumbria as the market recovers

· Make available appropriate resources to deliver housing priorities
One of the members asked if the good news stories from the Housing Strategy could be summarised and sent round to all members of the forum, as he felt it was important that positive messages were relayed to the public.  This was AGREED.
Members were aware that in future decisions affecting housing would need to be made on a much more strategic approach and there would be some tough decisions for forum members to make in the future around this.  The Assistant Director stated that the Homes and Communities Agency required Cumbria to deliver affordable housing through the Single Local Investment Plan process.
The Chair thanked the Assistant Director for her presentation.
20. the role of the third sector

The Cumbria Leadership Forum considered a report from the County Council’s Assistant Director – Policy and Performance, which updated them on the work currently being undertaken to assess the role of the third sector in Cumbria.  

The Cumbria Chief Executives’ Group had discussed opportunity for future joint working with the third sector at its meeting on 20 April 2010 and the outcomes of these discussions were reported to the Cumbria Leadership Forum.  The third sector played a significant role in the county in working with communities and delivering services locally.  The Cumbria Chief Executives’ Group had considered opportunities to work together to develop stronger relationships with the third sector, deliver better outcomes, and also reduce duplication.  These covered, for example:-

· Asset transfer/sharing

· Working together to support capacity building within the sector

· Supporting volunteering

· Joint training with the third sector

· Embedding strong approaches to partnership working through the COMPACT

· Sharing best practice in relation to commissioning and procurement

· Development of joint procurement/commissioning approaches

The Cumbria Chief Executives’ Group would progress this work, with a particular emphasis initially on developing a shared understanding across and within sectors of commissioning approaches.  

Members of the Cumbria Leadership Forum were asked to consider inviting representatives of the third sector to a future meeting to explore this further, and provide feedback to the Cumbria Chief Executives’ Group on the outcome. 

The Chair asked Forum members to consider the letter received from Mike Taylor of the Cumbria Third Sector Network which outlined proposals from the network as to how they could be involved in the Cumbria Leadership Forum.  The CLF reaffirmed their previous wish to keep membership of the Forum small, and still felt the best way for them to engage with the third sector remained on an issue by issue basis.  However, it was agreed that representatives from the third sector be invited to attend the CLF meeting in September when the role of the third sector would be an agenda item. 

It was AGREED that this item be added to the agenda planner for September 2010. 

21. regional matters

The CLF considered a report from the Assistant Director – Policy and Performance, Cumbria County Council which provided feedback on the considerations of the latest meeting of the Regional Leaders’ Board, held on 19 March 2010.  The key issues featured at the meeting related to Cumbria’s flood recovery, further development of RS2010, the development of a core set of indicators for each area in the region to use as the basis of the statutory Local Economic Assessment, and a response to a planning application in Cumbria.  The paper also summarised the next steps in the development of RS2010 over the spring/summer.  

RESOLVED,
that the report be received and noted.

22. member engagement in caa

RESOLVED,
that the Audit Commission and/or their peer councillor be invited to attend a CLF meeting in the autumn to talk to the leaders about the CAA process.

23. future work programme

It was AGREED that the following items be added to the agenda for the meeting being held on 1 July 2010:-

· Cumbria 2012 Steering Group – Presentation

· Single Community Strategy

· CLF Constitution – including Terms of Reference
· Regional Issues (Standing Item)

· University of Cumbria

· Affordable Homes Schemes

24. date and time of next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Friday 1 July 2010 at Frenchfields Pavillion, Penrith at 10.00 am.

The meeting closed at 1.15 pm
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